

Existence of Nash Equilibrium in Discontinuous Games

Nessah, Rabia and Tian, Guoqiang

IESEG School of Management, Texas AM University

November 2008

Online at https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/57906/ MPRA Paper No. 57906, posted 14 Aug 2014 12:01 UTC

Existence of Nash Equilibrium in Discontinuous Games *

Rabia Nessah[†] IESEG School of Management CNRS-LEM (UMR 8179) 3 rue de la Digue 59000 Lille - France Guoqiang Tian[‡] Department of Economics Texas A&M University College Station, Texas 77843 USA

April, 2014

Abstract

This paper offers an equilibrium existence theorem in discontinuous games. We introduce a new notion of continuity, called *quasi-weak transfer continuity* that guarantees the existence of pure strategy Nash equilibrium in compact and quasiconcave games. We also consider possible extensions and improvements of the main result. Our conditions are simple and easy to verify. We present applications to show that our conditions allow for economically meaningful payoff discontinuities.

Keywords: Discontinuous games; quasi-weak transfer continuity; various notions of transfer continuity; Nash equilibrium

1 Introduction

The concept of Nash equilibrium in Nash (1950, 1951) is probably the most important solution concept in game theory. It is immune from unilateral deviations, that is, each player has no incentive to deviate from his/her strategy given that other players do not deviate from theirs. Nash (1951) proved that a finite game has a Nash equilibrium in mixed strategies. Debreu (1952) then showed that games possess a pure strategy Nash equilibrium if (1) the strategy spaces are convex and compact, and (2) players have continuous and quasiconcave payoff functions. However, in many important economic models, such as those in Bertrand (1883), Hotelling (1929), Milgrom

^{*}We wish to thank Philip Reny, Raluca Parvulescu, and two anonymous referees for helpful comments and suggestions, especially an advisory editor for constructive suggestions that significantly improved the exposition of the paper.

[†]E-mail address: r.nessah@ieseg.fr

[‡]Financial support from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (NSFC-71371117) is gratefully acknowledged. E-mail address: gtian@tamu.edu

(1985), Dasgupta and Maskin (1986), and Jackson (2009), payoffs are particularly discontinuous and/or non-quasiconcave.

Economists then seek weaker conditions that can guarantee the existence of equilibrium. Some seek to weaken the quasiconcavity of payoffs or substitute it with some forms of transitivity/monotonicity of payoffs (cf. McManus (1964), Roberts and Sonnenschein (1977), Nishimura and Friedman (1981), Topkis (1979), Vives (1990), and Milgrom and Roberts (1990)), some seek to weaken the continuity of payoff functions (cf. Dasgupta and Maskin (1986), Simon (1987), Simon and Zame (1990), Tian (1992a, 1992b, 1992c, 2009), Tian and Zhou (1992, 1995), Reny (1999, 2009), Bagh and Jofre (2006), Morgan and Scalzo (2007), Carmona (2009, 2011), and Nessah (2011)), while others seek to weaken both quasiconcavity and continuity (cf. Yao (1992), Baye *et al.* (1993), Tian (2009), McLennan *et al.* (2011), Prokopovych (2011, 2013), Barelli and Meneghel (2013), and Nessah and Tian (2009, 2013)).

This paper investigates the existence of pure strategy Nash equilibria in discontinuous games. We introduce a new notion of very weak continuity, called *quasi-weak transfer continuity*, which holds in a large class of discontinuous games. Roughly speaking, a game is quasi-weakly transfer continuous if for every nonequilibrium strategy x^* , there exists a player *i*, a neighborhood \mathcal{N} and a securing strategy profile such that for every deviation strategy profile z in \mathcal{N} , agent *i*'s payoff at securing strategy is strictly above the payoff at the local security level even if the others deviate slightly from z.

We establish that a compact, convex, quasiconcave and quasi-weakly transfer continuous game has a Nash equilibrium and show that it is unrelated to Reny (1999), Carmona (2009, 2011), Nessah (2011), Prokopovych (2011, 2013), and Barelli and Meneghel (2013). We provide sufficient conditions for quasi-weak transfer continuity such as weak transfer continuity, quasi-weak upper semicontinuity and payoff security, and transfer lower continuity and quasi upper semicontinuity. These conditions are satisfied in many economic games and are often simple to check. We also provide the existence theorems for symmetric games, and consider further extensions and improvements of our main result.

The remainder of the paper is organized as follows. In Section 2, we first introduce the notion of quasi-weak transfer continuity, and then provide the main existence result on pure strategy Nash equilibrium. We also provide examples illustrating the theorems as well as some sufficient conditions for quasi-weak transfer continuity. Section 3 considers the equilibrium existence for symmetric games. Section 4 gives some possible extensions and improvements. Section 5 presents some applications of interest to economists that illustrate the usefulness of our results. Section 6 concludes the paper. All the proofs are presented in the appendix.

2 Existence of Nash Equilibria

Consider a game in normal form: $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$, where $I = \{1, ..., n\}$ is a finite set of players, X_i is player *i*'s strategy space that is a nonempty subset of a Hausdorff locally convex topological vector space, and u_i is player *i*'s payoff function from the set of strategy profiles $X = \prod_{i \in I} X_i$ to \mathbb{R} . For each player $i \in I$, denote by -i all players rather than player *i*. Also denote by $X_{-i} = \prod_{j \neq i} X_j$ the set of strategies of the players in -i. Product sets are endowed with the product topology.

A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *compact* if for all $i \in I$, u_i is bounded and X_i is compact. A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *quasiconcave* if for every $i \in I$, X_i is convex and the function u_i is quasiconcave in x_i . A *pure strategy Nash equilibrium* of G is a strategy profile $x^* \in X$ such that $u_i(y_i, x^*_{-i}) \leq u_i(x^*)$ for $y_i \in X_i$ and all $i \in I$.

The following weak notion of continuity, *quasi-weak transfer continuity*, guarantees the existence of equilibrium in compact and quasiconcave games.

DEFINITION 2.1 A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *quasi-weakly transfer continuous* if whenever $x \in X$ is not an equilibrium, there exists a player $i, \overline{y}_i \in X_i, \epsilon > 0$, and some neighborhood \mathcal{N}_x of x such that for every $z \in \mathcal{N}_x$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}_x$ of z, $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) > u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$.

Quasi-weak transfer continuity means that whenever x is not an equilibrium, some player i has a strategy \overline{y}_i yielding a strictly large payoff at the local security level even if the others play slightly differently than at x.¹

We then have the following main result.

THEOREM 2.1 If $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is compact, quasiconcave, and quasi-weakly transfer continuous, then it possesses a pure strategy Nash equilibrium.

The proof of the theorem will be presented in the appendix. We here briefly explain why quasiweak transfer continuity ensures the existence of pure strategy Nash equilibrium for compact and quasiconcave games. When a game fails to have a pure strategy Nash equilibrium, by quasi-weak transfer continuity, for every strategy profile x, some player i has a strategy \overline{y}_i yielding a strictly large payoff at the local security level provided the others play slightly differently than at x. As such, the difference of payoffs at deviation strategy profile (\overline{y}_i, x_{-i}) and disequilibrium strategy x is uniformly positive. On the other hand, it can be shown that the resulting maximum value function Ψ_i of this difference is lower semicontinuous, and further, by quasiconcavity, the set of deviation strategies \overline{y}_i that results in positive maximum value of the difference, i.e., the set

¹The local security level at z means the value of the least favorable outcome in a neighborhood of z, given by $\underline{u}_i(z) \equiv \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}).$

defined by $C_i(x) = \{y_i \in X_i : \Psi_i(x, y_i) > 0\}$ is convex for all $x \in X$, and its inverse set $C_i^{-1}(y_i) = \{x \in X : \Psi_i(x, y_i) > 0\}$ is an open set for each of such y_i . Then, by Yannelis and Prabhakar Theorem, there exists a strategy profile \overline{x} such that the maximum value of the function is nonpositive at the deviation strategy \overline{y}_i , which is impossible.

Note that, contrary to the results of Reny (1999), Bagh and Jofre (2006), Carmona (2009, 2011), and Prokopovych (2011), which require verifying the closureness of the graph of the vector payoff function, quasi-weak transfer continuity is relatively easier to verify, requiring no analysis of any closures of high-dimensional objects.

EXAMPLE 2.1 Consider the following game with two players and the unit square $X_1 = X_2 = [0, 1]$. For player i = 1, 2 and $x = (x_1, x_2) \in X = [0, 1]^2$, let the payoff functions for the players be given by

$$u_i(x_1, x_2) = \begin{cases} x_i + 1, & \text{if } x_{-i} > \frac{1}{2} \\ 1, & \text{if } x_i > \frac{1}{2} \text{ and } x_{-i} = \frac{1}{2} \\ -1, & \text{if } x_i \le \frac{1}{2} \text{ and } x_{-i} = \frac{1}{2} \\ x_i - 1, & \text{if } x_{-i} < \frac{1}{2}. \end{cases}$$

It can be verified that the game is not (generalized) better-reply secure so that Proposition 2.4 of Barelli and Meneghel (2013), Theorem 1 of Carmona (2011) and Theorem 3.1 in Reny (1999) cannot be applied. It is not generalized weakly transfer continuous so that Theorem 3.1 of Nessah (2011) cannot be used. It is neither weakly reciprocal upper semicontinuous. As such, Theorem 4 in Prokopovych (2011) and Corollary 2 in Carmona (2009) cannot be applied.

However, it is quasi-weakly transfer continuous. Indeed, let $x = (x_1, x_2)$ be a nonequilibrium strategy profile. If $(x_1, x_2) \neq (\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$, then by nonequilibrium of x and continuity of payoffs at x, there exists a player $i, \overline{y}_i \in X_i, \epsilon > 0$, and some neighborhood \mathcal{N} of x such that for all $z \in \mathcal{N}$, we have $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) > \epsilon$. Since $x_1 = x_2 = \frac{1}{2}$, for i = 1, sufficiently small $\epsilon > 0$, neighborhood $\mathcal{N} \subseteq (\frac{1}{2} - \epsilon, \frac{1}{2} + \epsilon)^2$ of $(\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$, and $\overline{y}_i = 1$, we have

- Case 1) If $z_{-i} > \frac{1}{2}$, then for every neighborhood \mathcal{N}_z of z, there is $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$ so that $z'_{-i} = z_{-i} > \frac{1}{2}$ and $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) = 2 > 1 + z_i + \epsilon = u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$.
- Case 2) If $z_{-i} < \frac{1}{2}$, then for every neighborhood \mathcal{N}_z of z, there is $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$ so that $z'_{-i} = z_{-i} < \frac{1}{2}$ and $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) = 0 > z_i - 1 + \epsilon = u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$.
- Case 3) If $z_{-i} = \frac{1}{2}$, then for every neighborhood \mathcal{N}_z of z, there is $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$ so that $z'_{-i} < \frac{1}{2}$ and $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) = 1 > z_i 1 + \epsilon = u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$.

Since the game is compact and quasiconcave, by Theorem 2.1, it possesses a pure strategy Nash equilibrium.

Prokopovych (2013) introduced the notion of weak single deviation property that generalizes better-reply security of Reny (1999), weak transfer quasi-continuity of Nessah and Tian (2009) and single deviation property of Reny (2009) as follows: A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ has the weak single deviation property if whenever $\overline{x} \in X$ is not an equilibrium, there exists an open neighborhood \mathcal{N} of \overline{x} , a set of players $I(\overline{x}) \subseteq I$ and a collection of deviation strategies $\{y_i(\overline{x}) \in X_i : i \in I(\overline{x})\}$ such that for every $z \in \mathcal{N}$ nonequilibrium, there exists a player $j \in I(\overline{x})$ satisfying $u_j(y_j(\overline{x}), z_{-j}) > u_j(z)$. He then provided a theorem (Theorem 2) that shows under the weak single deviation property and a condition (Condition (ii) in Theorem 2), there is a pure strategy Nash equilibrium in games with compact and convex strategy spaces. Notice that Condition (ii) is unrelated to quasiconcavity. Indeed, Reny (2009) constructed a counterexample where the game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is compact, quasiconcave, and has the single deviation property which implies weak single deviation property, but it may not possess a pure strategy Nash equilibrium (also see Example 2 in Prokopovych (2013)). Moreover, the following example shows that quasi-weak transfer continuity does not imply the weak single deviation property either. As such, Theorem 2.1 is unrelated to Theorem 2 in Prokopovych (2013).

EXAMPLE 2.2 Consider the following concession game with two players and the unit square $X_1 = X_2 = [0, 1]$. For player i = 1, 2 and $x = (x_1, x_2) \in X = [0, 1]^2$, let the payoff functions for the players be given by

$$u_i(x_1, x_2) = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } x_i = 0 \text{ and } x_{-i} > 0 \\ x_{-i} - x_i + 1, & \text{if } x_i < x_{-i} \text{ and } x_i > 0 \\ 3x_i, & \text{if } x_i = x_{-i} < \frac{1}{2} \\ 0, & \text{if } x_i = x_{-i} \ge \frac{1}{2} \\ x_{-i} - x_i - 1, & \text{if } x_i > x_{-i}. \end{cases}$$

It can be verified that the game does not have the weak single deviation property. Indeed, let $\overline{x} = (\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$ be a nonequilibrium. For an open neighborhood \mathcal{N} of $(\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$, a set of players $I(\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}) \subseteq I$ and a collection of deviation strategies $\{y_i(\overline{x}) \in X_i : i \in I(\overline{x})\}$, we can find a nonequilibrium strategy z in \mathcal{N} so that $u_j(y_j(\overline{x}), z_{-j}) \leq u_j(z)$, for each $j \in I(\overline{x})$. To see this, consider two cases:

(1) If $I(\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}) = \{i\}$ where i = 1, 2. Let $z \in \mathcal{N}$ so that $z_i = z_{-i} = t \neq y_i, t < \frac{1}{2}$ and $t > \frac{1}{2} - \frac{y_i}{2}$ if $y_i > 0$. Then

$$u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } y_i = 0\\ t - y_i + 1, & \text{if } y_i < t \text{ and } y_i > 0\\ t - y_i - 1, & \text{if } y_i > t. \\ \leq 3t = u_i(z). \end{cases}$$

- (2) If $I(\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}) = I = \{1, 2\}$. Let $z \in \mathcal{N}$ so that $z_i = z_{-i} = t \neq y_i$, for each $i = 1, 2, t < \frac{1}{2}$ and $t > \frac{1}{2} \frac{y_i}{2}$ if $y_i > 0$, for each i = 1, 2. Therefore, $u_j(z) = 3t$ for each j = 1, 2.
 - (i) If $y_1 = y_2 = 0$, then $u_j(y_j, z_{-j}) = 1 < 3t = u_j(z)$, for each j = 1, 2.
 - (ii) If $y_i = 0$ and $y_{-i} > 0$ for each i = 1, 2, then $u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) = 1 < 3t = u_i(z)$ and

$$u_{-i}(y_{-i}, z_i) = \begin{cases} t - y_{-i} + 1, & \text{if } y_{-i} < t \\ t - y_{-i} - 1, & \text{if } y_{-i} > t. \\ \le 3t = u_{-i}(z). \end{cases}$$

(iii) If $y_1 > 0$ and $y_2 > 0$, then for each j = 1, 2 we have

$$u_{j}(y_{j}, z_{-j}) = \begin{cases} t - y_{j} + 1, & \text{if } y_{j} < t \\ t - y_{j} - 1, & \text{if } y_{j} > t. \\ \leq 3t = u_{j}(z). \end{cases}$$

However, it is quasi-weakly transfer continuous. Indeed, $\overline{x} \neq (\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$ is obviously quasi-weakly transfer continuous. Suppose that $\overline{x} = (\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$. Let $\epsilon > 0$ be sufficiently small, $\mathcal{N} \subset (\frac{1}{2} - \epsilon, \frac{1}{2} + \epsilon)^2$ and $\overline{y}_i = \epsilon$, for some i = 1, 2. For each $z \in \mathcal{N}$, we have the following three cases:

- (1) If $z_i < z_{-i}$, then for every neighborhood \mathcal{N}_z of z, there is $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$ so that $z'_{-i} > z_{-i} > z_i$ and $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) = 1 + z_{-i} - \epsilon > 1 + z'_{-i} - z_i + \epsilon = u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$.
- (2) If $z_i > z_{-i}$, then for every neighborhood \mathcal{N}_z of z, there is $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$ so that $z'_{-i} < z_{-i} < z_i$ and $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) = 1 + z_{-i} - \epsilon > z'_{-i} - z_i - 1 + \epsilon = u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$.
- (3) If $z_i = z_{-i}$, then for every neighborhood \mathcal{N}_z of z, there is $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$ so that $z'_{-i} < z_i$ and $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) = 1 + z_{-i} \epsilon > z'_{-i} z_i 1 + \epsilon = u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$.

While it is somewhat simple to verify quasi-weak transfer continuity, it is sometimes even simpler to verify other conditions leading to it.

DEFINITION 2.2 A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *weakly transfer continuous* if whenever $x \in X$ is not an equilibrium, there exists a player $i, \bar{y}_i \in X_i, \epsilon > 0$, and some neighborhood \mathcal{N}_x of x such that $u_i(\bar{y}_i, x'_{-i}) > u_i(x') + \epsilon$ for all $x' \in \mathcal{N}_x$.

DEFINITION 2.3 A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *quasi upper semicontinuous* (QUSC) if for all $i \in I$, $x \in X$, and $\epsilon > 0$, there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{N} of x such that for every $z \in \mathcal{N}$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}$ of $z, u_i(x) \ge u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) - \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$.

DEFINITION 2.4 A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *quasi-weakly upper semicontinuous* (QWUSC) if whenever $x \in X$ is not an equilibrium, there exists a player $i, \hat{x}_i \in X_i, \epsilon > 0$, and some neighborhood \mathcal{N}_x of x such that for every $z \in \mathcal{N}_x$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}_x$ of z, $u_i(\hat{x}_i, x_{-i}) > u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$. **DEFINITION** 2.5 A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *weakly transfer lower semicontinuous* (WTLSC) if whenever x is not a Nash equilibrium, there exists a player i, $y_i \in X_i$, $\epsilon > 0$ and some neighborhood \mathcal{N}_x of x such that $u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) > u_i(x) + \epsilon$ for all $z \in \mathcal{N}_x$.

Weak transfer continuity was independently introduced in our previously circulated Nessah and Tian (2008), which is the same as the single player deviation property introduced in Prokopovych (2013). It is obvious that (1) weak transfer continuity implies quasi-weak transfer continuity, (2) upper semicontinuity implies quasi upper semicontinuity, which in turn implies quasi-weak upper semicontinuity, and (3) lower semicontinuity implies payoff security, which in turn implies weak transfer lower semicontinuity. Also, quasi-weak upper semicontinuity and transfer lower semicontinuity, when combined with payoff security² and quasi upper semicontinuity respectively, imply quasi-weak transfer continuity. We then have the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 2.1 Suppose that a game G satisfies any of the following conditions:

- (a) it is weakly transfer continuous;
- (b) it is quasi-weakly upper semicontinuous and payoff secure;
- (c) it is weakly transfer lower semicontinuous and quasi upper semicontinuous.

Then it is quasi-weakly transfer continuous, and consequently, there exists a pure strategy Nash equilibrium provided that it is also compact and quasiconcave.

EXAMPLE 2.3 Consider the two-player game with the following payoff functions defined on $[0,1] \times [0,1]$:

$$u_i(x_1, x_2) = \begin{cases} x_i + 1 & \text{if } x_{-i} > \frac{1}{2} \\ x_i - 1 & \text{if } x_{-i} \le \frac{1}{2}. \end{cases}$$

This game is not (generalized) better-reply secure nor (weakly) reciprocal upper semicontinuous. As such, Corollary 3.3, Corollary 3.4 of Reny (1999), Proposition 1 of Bagh and Jofre (2006), and Theorem 4 in Prokopovych (2011) cannot be applied.

However, the game is payoff secure and quasi-weakly upper semicontinuous. To see this, let $i \in I$, $\epsilon > 0$, and $x \in X$. If $x_{-i} \neq \frac{1}{2}$, then it is clear that there exists a strategy $y_i = 1$ and some neighborhood \mathcal{V} of x_{-i} such that $u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) \geq u_i(x) - \epsilon$ for each $z_{-i} \in \mathcal{V}$. If $x_{-i} = \frac{1}{2}$, then there exists a strategy $y_i = 1$ and some neighborhood \mathcal{V} of x_{-i} such that $u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) \geq u_i(x) - \epsilon$ for each $z_{-i} \in \mathcal{V}$. If $x_{-i} = \frac{1}{2}$, then there exists a strategy $y_i = 1$ and some neighborhood \mathcal{V} of x_{-i} such that $u_i(x) - \epsilon = x_i - 1 - \epsilon \leq 0 \leq u_i(y_i, z_{-i})$ for each $z_{-i} \in \mathcal{V}$. Thus, the game is payoff secure.

Also, let $x = (x_1, x_2)$ be a nonequilibrium strategy profile. Then there exists a player *i* such that $x_i < 1$. Let $x_i + 2\epsilon < 1$ for some $\epsilon > 0$. If $x_{-i} \neq \frac{1}{2}$, then it is clear that there exists a strategy

²A game is payoff secure if for every $x \in X$, every $\epsilon > 0$, and every player *i*, respectively, there exists $\overline{x}_i \in X_i$ such that $u_i(\overline{x}_i, z_{-i}) \ge u_i(x) - \epsilon$ for all z_{-i} in some open neighborhood of x_{-i} .

 $y_i = 1$ and some neighborhood $\mathcal{V} \subseteq (x_i - \epsilon, x_i + \epsilon) \times [0, 1]$ of x such that for every $z \in \mathcal{V}$ and every neighborhood \mathcal{V}_z of z, $u_i(y_i, x_{-i}) > u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{V}_z$. If $x_{-i} = \frac{1}{2}$, then there exists a strategy $y_i = 1$ and some neighborhood $\mathcal{V} \subseteq (x_i - \epsilon, x_i + \epsilon) \times [0, 1]$ of x such that for each $z \in \mathcal{V}$ and every neighborhood \mathcal{V}_z of z, there exists $z' \in \mathcal{V}_z$ with $z'_{-i} = \frac{1}{2}$ so that $u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon = z_i - 1 + \epsilon \leq x_i + 2\epsilon - 1 < u_i(y_i, x_{-i}) = 0$. Thus, it is quasi-weakly upper semicontinuous. Since the game is also compact and quasiconcave, then by Proposition 2.1.(b), it possesses a Nash equilibrium.

EXAMPLE 2.4 Consider the two-player game with the following payoff functions defined on $[-1, 1] \times [-1, 1]$ by

$$u_i(x_1, x_2) = \begin{cases} x_i + 1 & \text{if } x_{-i} > 0\\ x_i & \text{if } x_{-i} = 0\\ x_i - \frac{1}{2} & \text{if } x_{-i} < 0. \end{cases}$$

This game is not generalized better-reply secure. However, it is clearly weakly transfer lower continuous. To see that it is also quasi upper semicontinuous, consider a player *i*, a strategy *x* and $\epsilon > 0$. If $x_{-i} \neq 0$, it is obvious that the game is quasi upper semicontinuous. If $x_{-i} = 0$, then there exists a neighborhood $\mathcal{N} \subseteq (x_i - \delta, x_i + \delta] \times (-\delta, \delta)$ of *x* (with $\delta < \frac{1}{2}$) such that for each $z \in \mathcal{N}$ and each \mathcal{N}_z as a neighborhood of *z*, there exists $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$ with $z'_{-i} < 0$ so as $u_i(x) = x_i \ge (x_i + \delta) - \frac{1}{2} - \epsilon \ge u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) - \epsilon$, which means it is also quasi upper semicontinuous at $x_{-i} = 0$. Since the game is also compact and quasiconcave, then by Proposition 2.1.(c), it possesses a Nash equilibrium.

3 Pure Strategy Symmetric Nash Equilibrium

In this section, it is assumed that $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is a quasi-symmetric game, *i.e.*, $Z = X_1 = \dots = X_n$ and $u_1(x, y, \dots, y) = u_2(y, x, y, \dots, y) = u_n(y, \dots, y, x)$ for all $x, y \in Z$. Recall that a Nash equilibrium $(\overline{x}_1, \dots, \overline{x}_n)$ is symmetric if $\overline{x}_1 = \overline{x}_2 = \dots = \overline{x}_n$.

DEFINITION 3.1 A symmetric game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *diagonally quasi-weak trans*fer continuous if whenever $(x^*, ..., x^*) \in X^n$ is not an equilibrium, there exists a player *i*, strategy $\overline{y} \in X$, $\epsilon > 0$, and neighborhood \mathcal{N} of x^* such that for all $z^1, z^2 \in \mathcal{N}$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)} \subseteq \mathcal{N}$ that contains z^1 and z^2 , $u_i(z^1, ..., z^1, \overline{y}, z^1, ..., z^1) > u_i(z', ..., z', z^2, z', ..., z') + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}$.

We then have the following existence theorem for quasi-symmetric games.

THEOREM 3.1 Suppose that $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is quasi-symmetric, compact, quasiconcave, and diagonally quasi-weak transfer continuous. Then it has a symmetric pure strategy Nash equilibrium.

The following example illustrates Theorem 3.1.

EXAMPLE 3.1 Consider a timing game between two players on the unit square $X_1 = X_2 = [0, 1]$ studied by Prokopovych (2013). For player i = 1, 2 and $x = (x_1, x_2) \in X = [0, 1]^2$, let the payoff functions for the players be given by

$$u_i(x_1, x_2) = \begin{cases} 2, & \text{if } x_i < x_{-i} \\ 2, & \text{if } x_i = x_{-i} < \frac{1}{2} \\ 0, & \text{if } x_i = x_{-i} \ge \frac{1}{2} \\ -2, & \text{if } x_i > x_{-i}. \end{cases}$$

It can be verified that the game is not diagonally better-reply secure so that Theorem 4.1 in Reny (1999) cannot be applied. This game is not generalized weakly transfer continuous nor weakly reciprocal upper semicontinuous so that the results in Nessah (2011), Prokopovych (2011) and Carmona (2009) cannot be applied.

However, it is diagonally quasi-weak transfer continuous. Indeed, let (x, x) be a nonequilibrium strategy profile. By nonequilibrium of (x, x), we have $\frac{1}{2} \le x \le 1$. Then, there exists a player $i = 1, \epsilon = 1$, some neighborhood $\mathcal{N} \subseteq (\epsilon, 1)$ of x and $\overline{y} = 0$ such that for all $z^1, z^2 \in \mathcal{N}$, we have $u_i(\overline{y}, z^1) = 2$. For each neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}$ that contains z^1 and z^2 , there exists a $z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}$ with $z' < z^2$ such that $u_i(z^2, z') = -2$. Thus $u_i(\overline{y}, z^1) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)} \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}} u_i(z^2, z') \ge \epsilon$ for all $z^1, z^2 \in \mathcal{N}$. Since the game is also quasi-symmetric, compact and quasiconcave, by Theorem 3.1, it possesses a symmetric Nash equilibrium.

Quasiconcavity is still a strong assumption for many economic games. For instance, the classic Bertrand model typically results in nonquasiconcave and discontinuous payoffs. Thus, a general existence result for nonquasiconcave and discontinuous games is called for. In the following, we provide an existence result for general nonquasiconcave and discontinuous games. First, recall the following definition of diagonal transfer quasiconcavity introduced by Baye *et al.* (1993).

DEFINITION 3.2 A symmetric game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *diagonally transfer quasicon*cave if X is convex, and for every player i, any finite subset of $\{y^1, y^2, ..., y^m\} \subseteq X$, there is a corresponding finite subset $\{x^1, ..., x^m\} \subseteq X$ such that for any subset J of $\{1, ..., m\}$ and every $\overline{x} \in \operatorname{co}\{x^j, j \in J\}$, we have

$$u_i(\overline{x},...,\overline{x}) \ge \min_{k\in J} u_i(\overline{x},...,\overline{x},y^k,\overline{x},...,\overline{x}).$$

While diagonal transfer quasiconcavity is weaker than diagonal quasiconcavity,³ and consequently weaker than quasiconcavity, the following notion of diagonal weak transfer continuity is stronger than the diagonal quasi-weak transfer continuity.

³A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *diagonally quasiconcave* if X is convex, and for every player *i*, all $x^1, ..., x^m \in X$ and all $\overline{x} \in co\{x^1, ..., x^m\}, u_i(\overline{x}, ..., \overline{x}) \ge \min_{\substack{k=1,...,m}} u_i(\overline{x}, ..., \overline{x}, x^k, \overline{x}, ..., \overline{x}).$

DEFINITION 3.3 A symmetric game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *diagonally weak transfer* continuous if whenever $(x^*, ..., x^*) \in X^n$ is not an equilibrium, there exists a player *i*, strategy $\overline{y} \in X, \epsilon > 0$, and neighborhood \mathcal{N} of x^* such that $u_i(z, ..., z, \overline{y}, z, ..., z) > u_i(z, ..., z) + \epsilon$ for all $z \in \mathcal{N}$.

We now state an existence result for nonquasiconcave and discontinuous games.

THEOREM 3.2 Suppose that $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is quasi-symmetric, compact, diagonally transfer quasiconcave⁴, and diagonally weak transfer continuous. Then it has a symmetric pure strategy Nash equilibrium.

As an illustration, we will use the Bertrand model to show the usefulness of Theorem 3.2 in the following example.

EXAMPLE 3.2 Consider a quasi-symmetric two-player Bertrand price competition game on the square $[0, a] \times [0, a]$ with a > 0. Assume that the demand function is discontinuous and is defined by

$$D_i(p_i, p_{-i}) = \begin{cases} \alpha f(p_i) & \text{if } p_i < p_{-i} \\ \beta f(p_i) & \text{if } p_i = p_{-i} \\ \gamma f(p_i) & \text{if } p_i > p_{-i} \end{cases}$$

where $f : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ is a continuous and nonincreasing function and $\alpha > \beta > \gamma \ge 0$. Suppose that the total cost of production is zero for each firm. Then, the payoff function for each firm *i* becomes

$$\pi_i(p_i, p_{-i}) = \begin{cases} \alpha p_i f(p_i) & \text{if } p_i < p_{-i} \\ \beta p_i f(p_i) & \text{if } p_i = p_{-i} \\ \gamma p_i f(p_i) & \text{if } p_i > p_{-i} \end{cases}$$

The game is quasi-symmetric and compact. Since $\alpha > \beta > \gamma$ and f is nonincreasing, it is clearly diagonally quasiconcave. Note that the set of discontinuity points is given by $A = \{(p_1, p_2): p_1 = p_2\}$. Let (p, p) be any nonequilibrium strategy. Then obviously there is $q_i \neq p$ so that $\pi_i(q_i, p) > \pi_i(p, p)$ (i.e., $(q_i, p) \notin A$). Choose $\epsilon > 0$ so as $\pi_i(q_i, p) > \pi_i(p, p) + 3\epsilon$. Thus there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{N} of p with $q_i \notin \mathcal{N}$ such that $\pi_i(q_i, p) - \epsilon \leq \pi_i(q_i, p')$ for all $p' \in \mathcal{N}$ by the continuity of f. We also have $\pi_i(p, p) + \epsilon \geq \pi_i(p', p')$ for all $p' \in \mathcal{N}$. Therefore, $\pi_i(q_i, p') > \pi_i(p', p') + \epsilon$ for every $p' \in \mathcal{N}$. Then, this game is diagonally weak transfer continuous and by Theorem 3.2, it possesses a symmetric pure strategy Nash equilibrium.

⁴The converse holds as well: if G has a Nash equilibrium, then G is diagonally transfer quasiconcave.

Similar to the previous section, we can provide some sets of sufficient conditions for diagonal quasi-weak transfer continuity by introducing various notions of diagonal upper/lower semicontinuity, such as diagonal quasi-weak upper semicontinuity, diagonal quasi upper semicontinuity, and diagonal weak transfer lower semicontinuity.⁵

4 Further Extensions and Improvements

We can further improve our main result.

DEFINITION 4.1 A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *pseudo quasi-weakly transfer continuous* if whenever $x^* \in X$ is not an equilibrium, there exists an $\epsilon > 0$, a neighborhood \mathcal{N} of x^* , a player *i*, and a strategy $\overline{y}_i \in X_i$ such that for all $z \in \mathcal{N}$, $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) > u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}$.

The difference between pseudo quasi-weak transfer continuity and quasi-weak transfer continuity is that the former takes the neighborhood \mathcal{N}_z equal to \mathcal{N}_x so that quasi-weak transfer continuity implies pseudo quasi-weak transfer continuity.

For each player $i \in I$, define a function $F_i : X \times X_i \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$F_i(x, y_i) = \sup_{\mathcal{N} \in \Omega(x)} \inf_{z \in \mathcal{N}} \left[u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) - \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) \right]$$

where $\Omega(x)$ is the set of all open neighborhoods \mathcal{N} of x. We then have the following result.

THEOREM 4.1 Suppose that the game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is compact and pseudo quasi-weakly transfer continuous. If F_i is quasiconcave in y_i for all i, then the game G possesses a pure strategy Nash equilibrium.

The following proposition shows that pseudo quasi-weak transfer continuity is also weaker than better-reply security, and consequently Theorem 4.1 extends Theorem 3.1 in Reny (1999) by weakening better-reply security.

PROPOSITION 4.1 If $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is better-reply secure, then it is pseudo quasi-weakly transfer continuous.

While in terms of continuity, Theorem 4.1 is more interesting than Theorem 2.1 as well as Theorem 3.1 in Reny (1999), the quasiconcavity of $F_i(x, .)$ is more complicated to check. A question is then whether quasiconcavity of $F_i(x, y_i)$ in y_i can be replaced by quasiconcavity of $u_i(x_i, x_{-i})$ in x_i . Unfortunately, the answer is negative.⁶

⁵See Nessah and Tian (2009).

⁶We would like to thank an anonymous referee for Example 4.1.

EXAMPLE 4.1 Consider, on the unit square, the following game that has no pure strategy Nash equilibrium.

$$u_1(x) = \begin{cases} x_1, & \text{if } x_2 = 0\\ 2 - x_1, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
$$u_2(x) = \begin{cases} x_2, & \text{if } x_1 = 1\\ 2 - x_2, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

The considered game is pseudo quasi-weakly transfer continuous and quasiconcave, but in general the function $F_1(x, y_1)$ is not quasiconcave in y_1 . Indeed, for $x = (\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2})$,

$$F_1((\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}), y_1) = \max(y_1 - \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} - y_1)$$

is not quasiconcave in y_1 .

Our main result can be further improved by introducing the following notions of transfer quasicontinuity and strong diagonal transfer quasiconcavity.

DEFINITION 4.2 A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *weakly transfer quasi-continuous* if whenever $x \in X$ is not an equilibrium, there exists a $y \in X$ and a neighborhood \mathcal{N}_x of x such that for every $x' \in \mathcal{N}_x$, there exists a player i satisfying $u_i(y_i, x'_{-i}) > u_i(x')$.

Weak transfer quasi-continuity, which was independently introduced in our previously circulated Nessah and Tian (2008) and also called *single-deviation property* in Reny (2009), only requires that each strategy profile in a neighborhood of x be upset by one, but not all players. Thus, it is a very weak notion of continuity so that it is a form of *quasi-continuity*.

DEFINITION 4.3 A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be *strongly diagonal transfer quasiconcave* if for any finite subset $\{y^1, ..., y^m\} \subseteq X$, there exists a corresponding finite subset $\{x^1, ..., x^m\} \subseteq X$ such that for any subset $\{x^{k^1}, x^{k^2}, ..., x^{k^s}\} \subseteq \{x^{k^1}, x^{k^2}, ..., x^{k^s}\}, 1 \le s \le m$, and any $x \in co\{x^{k^1}, x^{k^2}, ..., x^{k^s}\}$, there exists $y \in \{y^{k^1}, ..., y^{k^s}\}$ so that

$$u_i(y_i, x_{-i}) \le u_i(x) \quad \forall i \in I.$$

$$(4.1)$$

It is clear that a game is diagonally transfer quasiconcave if it is strongly diagonal transfer quasiconcave.⁷ We then have the following result that generalizes Theorem 2 in Prokopovych (2013).

THEOREM 4.2 Suppose that a game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is convex, compact, weakly transfer quasicontinuous. Then, the game possesses a pure strategy Nash equilibrium if and only if it is strongly diagonal transfer quasiconcave.

⁷Indeed, summing up (4.1) and denoting $U(x, y) = \sum_{i \in I} u_i(y_i, x_i)$, we have $\min_{1 \le l \le s} U(x, y^{k^l}) \le U(x, x)$, which is the condition for diagonal transfer quasiconcavity.

It may be remarked that weak transfer quasi-continuity and quasi-weak transfer continuity are not implied by nor imply each other. The game considered in Example 2.2 is quasi-weakly transfer continuous, but it does not have the weak single-deviation property which in turn does not satisfy the single-deviation property/weak transfer quasi-continuity. On the other hand, the game in Example 3.1 in Reny (2009) is weakly transfer quasi-continuous, but it is not quasi-weakly transfer continuous.

While weak transfer quasi-continuity in Theorem 4.2 is weaker than the better-reply security and diagonal transfer continuity, it requires that the game be strongly diagonal transfer quasiconcave. Can strong diagonal transfer quasiconcavity in Theorem 4.2 be replaced by conventional quasiconcavity? Unfortunately, the answer is no. Reny (2009) showed this by giving a counterexample (Example 3.1 in his paper) where a game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is compact, quasiconcave, and weakly transfer quasi-continuous, but it may not possess a pure strategy Nash equilibrium.

Thus, Theorems 3.2 and 4.2 both show that there is a trade-off between continuity condition and quasiconcavity condition.

While Theorems 4.1 and 4.2 are not strict generalization of Theorem 2.1, we now introduce a result that strictly generalizes Theorem 2.1 in games with discontinuous and nonquasiconcave payoffs.

For each set B, denote by coB the convex hull of B. Let $\Omega(x)$ be the set of all open neighborhoods \mathcal{N} of x. For each player $i \in I$ and every $(x, y_i) \in X \times X_i$, define the following function

$$\Psi_i(x, y_i) = \sup_{\mathcal{N} \in \Omega(x)} \inf_{z \in \mathcal{N}} \left[u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) \right]$$

where \mathcal{N}_z is a neighborhood of z.

DEFINITION 4.4 A game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is said to be Ψ -correspondence transfer continuous if whenever $\overline{x} \in X$ is not an equilibrium, there exists an open neighborhood \mathcal{N} of \overline{x} and a wellbehaved correspondence⁸ $\phi : \mathcal{N} \rightrightarrows X$ such that for every $z \in \mathcal{N}$, there exists a player j so as

$$z_j \notin co\{t_j \in X_j : \Psi_j(z, t_j) \ge \alpha_j\},\$$

where $\alpha_j \leq \inf_{(x,y_j)\in \operatorname{Graph}(\phi_j)} \Psi_j(x,y_j).$

REMARK 4.1 By the same method, we can extend Definitions 3.1, 3.3, and 4.1.

REMARK 4.2 If the game G is quasiconcave, then the condition $z_j \notin co\{t_j \in X_j : \Psi_j(z, t_j) \ge \alpha_j\}$ becomes $\Psi_j(x, y_j) > \Psi_j(z, z_j)$, for each $(x, y_j) \in \text{Graph}(\phi_j)$.

 $^{^{8}}C$ is said to be a well-behaved correspondence if it is upper hemicontinuous with nonempty, convex and closed values and for each $x \in X$, C(x) has the following form $C(x) = (C_1(x), ..., C_n(x))$.

We have the following theorem which is a strict generalization of Theorem 2.1.

THEOREM 4.3 Suppose that $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is compact and convex, then G has a pure strategy Nash equilibrium provided it is Ψ -correspondence transfer continuous.

REMARK 4.3 The considered game in Example 2.2 is Ψ -correspondence transfer continuous and consequently by Theorem 4.3 it has a Nash equilibrium.

5 Applications

In this section we show how our main existence results are applied to some important economic games. We provide two applications: one is the shared resource games that is intensively studied by Rothstein (2007), and the other is the classic Bertrand price competition games studied first by Bertrand (1883).

5.1 The Shared Resource Games

The shared resource games that usually result in discontinuous payoffs include a wide class of games such as the canonical game of fiscal competition for mobile capital. In these games, players compete for a share of a resource that is in fixed total supply, except perhaps at certain joint strategies. Each player's payoff depends on her opponents' strategies only through the effect those strategies have on the amount of the shared resource that the player obtains. As Rothstein (2007) argued, when ad valorem taxes instead of unit taxes are adopted and the aggregate amount of mobile capital is fixed instead of variable, it will typically result in at least one, and possibly many, discontinuity points.

Formally, for such a game $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$, each player *i* has a convex and compact strategy space $X_i \subset \mathbb{R}^l$ and a payoff function u_i that depends on other players' strategies only through the *sharing rule* defined by $S_i : X \to [0, \overline{s}]$ with $\overline{s} \in (0, +\infty)$. That is to say, each player has a payoff function $u_i : X \to \mathbb{R}$ with the form $u_i(x_i, x_{-i}) = F_i[x_i, S_i(x_i, x_{-i})]$ where $F_i : X_i \times [0, \overline{s}] \to \mathbb{R}$ and u_i is bounded.⁹

Let $D_i \subseteq X$ be the set of joint strategies at which S_i is discontinuous and the set $\Delta = \bigcup_{i \in I} D_i$ be all of the joint strategies at which one or more of the sharing rules are discontinuous. The set $X \setminus \Delta$ is then all of the joint strategies at which the sharing rules are continuous.

Rothstein (2007) showed a shared resource game possesses a pure strategy Nash equilibrium if the following conditions are satisfied: (1) X is compact and convex; (2) u_i is continuous on X and quasiconcave in x_i ; (3) S_i satisfies: (3.i) $\sum_{i=1}^n S_i(x) = \bar{s}$ for all $x \in X \setminus \Delta$; (3.ii) there exists $\underline{s} \in [0, \bar{s}]$ such that $\sum_{i=1}^n S_i(x) = \underline{s}$ for all $x \in \Delta$; (3.iii) for all $i, (x_i, x_{-i}) \in D_i$ and

⁹For more details on this model, see Rothstein (2007).

every neighborhood $\mathcal{V}(x_i)$ of x_i , there exists $x'_i \in \mathcal{V}(x_i)$ such that $(x'_i, x_{-i}) \in X \setminus D_i$; (3.iv) there exists a constant \tilde{s}_i satisfying $\bar{s} \geq \tilde{s}_i > \bar{s}/n$ such that for all i, all $(x_i, x_{-i}) \in \Delta$, and all $(x'_i, x_{-i}) \in X \setminus D_i, S_i(x'_i, x_{-i}) \geq \tilde{s}_i \geq S_i(x_i, x_{-i})$; (4) F_i is continuous, nondecreasing in s_i , and satisfies $\max_{x_i \in X_i} F_i(x_i, s_i) > \max_{x_i \in X_i} F_i(x_i, \bar{s}/n)$ for any $s_i > \bar{s}/n$.

In the following, we will give an existence result with much simpler conditions and its proof is also much easier:

Assumption 1: The game is compact and quasiconcave.

- Assumption 2: If $(y_i, x_{-i}) \in D_i$ and $F_i(y_i, S_i(y_i, x_{-i})) > F_i(x_i, S_i(x))$ for player i, then there exists some player $j \in I$ and \bar{y}_j such that $(\bar{y}_j, x_{-j}) \in X \setminus D_j$ and $F_j(\bar{y}_j, S_j(\bar{y}_j, x_{-j})) > F_j(x_j, S_j(x))$.
- Assumption 3: If $(y_i, x_{-i}) \in X \setminus D_i$ and $F_i(y_i, S_i(y_i, x_{-i})) > F_i(x_i, S_i(x))$ for player *i*, then there exists a player $j \in I$, a deviation strategy profile $\bar{y}_i, \epsilon > 0$, and a neighborhood \mathcal{N}_x of x such that for every $z \in \mathcal{N}_x$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}_x$ of $z, F_j(\bar{y}_j, S_j(\bar{y}_j, z_{-j})) >$ $F_j(z_j, S_j(z_j, z'_{-j})) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$.

Assumption 1 is standard. A well-known sufficient condition for a composite function $u_i = F_i[x_i, S_i(x_i, x_{-i})]$ to be quasiconcave is that F_i is quasiconcave and nondecreasing in s_i , and S_i is concave. Assumption 2 means that if x is not an equilibrium and can be improved at a discontinuous strategy profile (y_i, x_{-i}) when player i uses the deviation strategy y_i , then there exists a player j such that it must also be improved by a continuous strategy profile (\bar{y}_j, x_{-j}) when player j uses the deviation strategy \bar{y}_j . Assumption 3 means that if a strategy profile x is not an equilibrium and can be improved by a continuous strategy profile x is not an equilibrium and can be improved by a continuous strategy profile (y_i, x_{-j}) when player j uses the deviation strategy \bar{y}_j . Assumption 3 means that if a strategy profile x is not an equilibrium and can be improved by a continuous strategy profile (y_i, x_{-i}) when player i uses a deviation strategy y_i , then there exists a securing strategy profile \bar{y} and a neighborhood of x such that all points in the neighborhood cannot be equilibria. We then have the following result.

PROPOSITION 5.1 A shared resource game possesses a pure strategy Nash equilibrium if it satisfies Assumptions 1-3.

5.2 The Bertrand Price Competition Games

It is well known that Bertrand competition typically results in discontinuous and nonquasiconcave payoffs. It is a normal form game in which each of $n \ge 2$ firms, i = 1, 2, ..., n, simultaneously sets a price $p_i \in P = [0, \overline{p}]$. Under the assumption of profit maximization, the payoff to each firm i is

$$\pi_i(p_i, p_{-i}) = p_i D_i(p_i, p_{-i}) - C_i(D_i(p_i, p_{-i})),$$

where p_{-i} denotes the vector of prices charged by all firms other than i, $D_i(p_i, p_{-i})$ represents the total demand for firm i's product at prices (p_i, p_{-i}) , and $C_i(D_i(p_i, p_{-i}))$ is firm i's total cost of producing the output $D_i(p_i, p_{-i})$. A Bertrand equilibrium is a Nash equilibrium of this game.

Let $A_i \subseteq P^n$ be the set of joint strategies at which π_i is discontinuous, $\Delta = \bigcup_{i \in I} A_i$ be the set of all of the joint strategies at which one or more of the payoffs are discontinuous, and $X \setminus \Delta$ be the set of all joint strategies at which all of the payoffs are continuous.

We make the following assumptions:

Assumption 1': The game is compact, convex, and quasiconcave.

- Assumption 2': If $(q_i, p_{-i}) \in A_i$ and $\pi_i(q_i, p_{-i}) > \pi_i(p)$ for $i \in I$, then there exists a firm $j \in I$, and \bar{q}_j such that $(\bar{q}_j, p_{-i}) \in P^n \setminus A_j$ and $\pi_j(\bar{q}_j, p_{-i}) > \pi_i(p)$.
- Assumption 3': If $(q_i, p_{-i}) \in P^n \setminus A_i$ and $\pi_i(q_i, p_{-i}) > \pi_i(p)$ for player i, then there exists a player $j \in I$, $\epsilon > 0$, a deviation strategy profile \bar{q}_j and a neighborhood \mathcal{N}_p of p such that for every $r \in \mathcal{N}_p$, every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_r \subseteq \mathcal{N}_p$ of r, $\pi_j(\bar{q}_j, r_{-i}) > \pi_j(r_j, r'_{-j}) + \epsilon$, for some $r' \in \mathcal{N}_r$.

We then have the following result.

PROPOSITION 5.2 Each Bertrand price competition game has a pure strategy Nash equilibrium if it satisfies Assumptions 1'-3'.

6 Conclusion

In this paper, we investigate the existence of Nash equilibria in games that may be discontinuous and/or nonquasiconcave. We offer new existence results on Nash equilibrium for a large class of discontinuous games by introducing new notions of weak continuity, such as quasi-weak transfer continuity, pseudo quasi-weak transfer continuity, weak transfer quasi-continuity, etc. Our equilibrium existence results neither imply nor are implied by those results in Baye *et al.* (1993), Reny (1999), Carmona (2009, 2011), and Nessah (2011).

These results permit us to significantly weaken the continuity conditions for the existence of Nash equilibria. We also provide examples and economic applications where our general results are applicable. Although some work has been done for seeking necessary and sufficient conditions for the existence of equilibrium, such as those in Tian (2009), McLennan *et al.* (2011), and Barelli and Meneghel (2013), these full characterization results mainly show what is possible for the existence of equilibrium, yet the conditions are more complicated. As such, they may be harder to verify.

The approach developed in the paper can be similarly used to study the existence of mixed strategy Nash and Bayesian Nash equilibria in general discontinuous games. For details, see our earlier version of this paper (cf. Nessah and Tian (2009)).

Appendix

PROOF OF THEOREM 2.1. The proof of Theorem 2.1 is divided into three steps. In the first step, we construct for each player i an approximation function $\Psi_i(x, y_i)$ defined on $X \times X_i$, which is lower semicontinuous in x. Second step shows that if the game is quasi-weakly transfer continuous and $\sup_{y_i \in X_i} \Psi_i(\overline{x}, y_i) \leq 0$ for each i, then \overline{x} is a Nash equilibrium. Therefore in the third step, we need only to find a strategy profile which satisfies the maximum of function Ψ . For this, based on function Ψ , we can construct a correspondence C and show that it is convex valued, $x \notin C(x)$ for each $x \in X$, and C has the lower open section. Then, by Yannelis and Prabhakar Theorem, there exists $\overline{x} \in X$ such that $\sup_{y_i \in X_i} \Psi_i(\overline{x}, y_i) \leq 0$.

Step I: Construction. Let $\Omega(x)$ be the set of all open neighborhoods \mathcal{N} of x. For each player $i \in I$ and every $(x, y_i) \in X \times X_i$, define the following function

$$\Psi_i(x, y_i) = \sup_{\mathcal{N} \in \Omega(x)} \inf_{z \in \mathcal{N}} \left[u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) \right]$$

where \mathcal{N}_z is a neighborhood of z. For each $x \in X$, we have $\Psi_i(x, x_i) \leq 0$. Indeed, if $\Psi_i(x, x_i) > 0$ for some $i \in I$ and $x \in X$, choose $\epsilon > 0$ with $\Psi_i(x, x_i) > 2\epsilon$, then there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{N} of x such that for each $z = (x_i, z_{-i}) \in \mathcal{N}$, we have $u_i(x_i, z_{-i}) > \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(x_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$. Then, for $\mathcal{N}_z = \mathcal{N}$, we have $u_i(x_i, z_{-i}) > \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_i(x_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$ for each $z = (x_i, z_{-i}) \in \mathcal{N}$. Moreover, there exists $z \in \mathcal{N}$ such that $u_i(x_i, z_{-i}) \leq \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_i(x_i, z'_{-i}) + \frac{\epsilon}{2}$. Therefore, $\inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_i(x_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon < u_i(x_i, z_{-i}) \leq \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_i(x_i, z'_{-i}) + \frac{\epsilon}{2}$. Therefore, $\inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_i(x_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon < u_i(x_i, z_{-i}) \leq \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_i(x_i, z'_{-i}) + \frac{\epsilon}{2}$; *i.e.*, $\epsilon < 0$, which is impossible.

For each *i* and every $y_i \in X_i$, the function $\Psi_i(., y_i)$ is real-valued by boundedness of payoff function. Let us consider the following function $g_N^i(., y_i)$ defined by

$$g_{\mathcal{N}}^{i}(x,y_{i}) = \begin{cases} \inf_{z \in \mathcal{N}} [u_{i}(y_{i},z_{-i}) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{z} \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{z}} u_{i}(z_{i},z'_{-i})] & \text{if } x \in \mathcal{N} \\ -\infty & \text{if } x \notin \mathcal{N} \end{cases}$$

where $i \in I$, $y_i \in X_i$ and \mathcal{N} is an open neighborhood. The function $g_{\mathcal{N}}^i(., y_i)$ is lower semicontinuous on X. Since the function $\Psi_i(., y_i)$ is the pointwise supremum of a collection of lower semicontinuous functions on X, then $\Psi_i(., y_i)$ is lower semicontinuous on X (Lemma 2.41, page 43 in Aliprantis and Border (2006)).

Step II: Detection of Nash Equilibria. If there exists a point $\overline{x} \in X$ such that

$$\Psi_i(\overline{x}, y_i) \le 0$$
, for all $i \in I$ and $y_i \in X_i$, (6.1)

then \overline{x} is a Nash equilibrium. Indeed, if \overline{x} is not a Nash equilibrium and since the game G is quasiweakly transfer continuous, then there exists a player *i*, strategy \overline{y}_i , $\epsilon > 0$, and neighborhood \mathcal{N} of \overline{x} such that for every $z \in \mathcal{N}$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}$ of z, $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) > u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$. Then, for each $z \in \mathcal{N}$, we have $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) > \epsilon$. Thus, $\Psi_i(\overline{x}, \overline{y}_i) > \epsilon$, which contradicts (6.1). Therefore, \overline{x} is a Nash equilibrium.

Step III: Sufficiency for Existence. Define a correspondence $C : X \rightrightarrows X$ by $C(x) = \prod_{i \in I} C_i(x)$ such that $C_i : X \rightrightarrows X_i$ and $C_i(x) = \{y_i \in X_i : \Psi_i(x, y_i) > 0\}$. For each $x \in X$, C(x) is convex in X. To see this, let $x \in X$, y^1 , y^2 be two elements of C(x) and $\theta \in [0, 1]$. Since y^1 and y^2 are in C(x), then for each i and some $\epsilon > 0$, we have $\Psi_i(x, y_i^1) > 2\epsilon$ and $\Psi_i(x, y_i^2) > 2\epsilon$. For $\epsilon > 0$ and j = 1, 2, there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{N}^j of x such that for all $z \in \mathcal{N}^j$, we have

$$u_i(y_i^j, z_{-i}) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) \ge \Psi_i(x, y_i^j) - \epsilon > \epsilon.$$
(6.2)

Let $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}} = \mathcal{N}^1 \cap \mathcal{N}^2$. Suppose $\sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) > \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i})$ for some $z \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}$. Then, for some $\delta > 0$, $\sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) > \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + 2\delta$. Therefore, there exists $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_z \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}} \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j$ such that $\inf_{z' \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) > \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \delta$ for each $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j$. Hence for $\mathcal{N}_z = \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_z \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}} \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j$, $\inf_{z' \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) > \inf_{z' \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \delta$, *i.e.*, $\delta < 0$, which is impossible. Thus, for each $z \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}$ and j = 1, 2 we must have

$$\sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) \le \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}).$$
(6.3)

By (6.2) and (6.3), for each j = 1, 2 and each $z \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}$, we have

$$u_i(y_i^j, z_{-i}) > \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon \ge \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon.$$

Therefore, for each $z \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}$, we have $\min\{u_i(y_i^1, z_{-i}), u_i(y_i^2, z_{-i})\} \ge \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$. Since the game G is quasiconcave, then $\min\{u_i(y_i^1, z_{-i}), u_i(y_i^2, z_{-i})\} \le u_i(\theta y_i^1 + (1 - \theta)y_i^2, z_{-i})$ for all z. Hence, for each $z \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}$, we have $u_i(\theta y_i^1 + (1 - \theta)y_i^2, z_{-i}) \ge \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$, *i.e.*, $\Psi_i(x, \theta y_i^1 + (1 - \theta)y_i^2) > 0$ and then $\theta y_i^1 + (1 - \theta)y_i^2 \in C_i(x)$ for all $i \in I$. Thus, $\theta y^1 + (1 - \theta)y^2 \in C(x)$.

Since $\Psi_i(., y_i)$ is lower semicontinuous on X, the set $\{x \in X : y_i \in C_i(x)\}$ is open in Xfor all $y_i \in X_i$. For each $y \in X$, we have $C^{-1}(y) = \{x \in X : y \in C(x)\} = \{x \in X : y_i \in C_i(x), \forall i \in I\} = \bigcap_{i \in I} \{x \in X : y_i \in C_i(x)\} = \bigcap_{i \in I} \{x \in X : \Psi(x, y_i) > 0\}$. Then $C^{-1}(y)$ is open in X for every $y \in X$. By the convexity of C(x) and $\Psi_i(x, x_i) \leq 0$ for $i \in I$ and $x \in X$, it follows that $x \notin \operatorname{con} C(x) = C(x)$ for each $x \in X$. Then, by Yannelis and Prabhakar Theorem (Yannelis and Prabhakar (1983)), there exists $\overline{x} \in X$ such that $C(\overline{x}) = \emptyset$. Therefore, for each $i \in I$ and each $y_i \in X_i, \Psi_i(\overline{x}, y_i) \leq 0$, which proves (6.1). **PROOF OF PROPOSITION 2.1**. The conclusion of 2.1.(a) is clearly true. We only need to show that the conclusions of 2.1.(b) and 2.1.(c) are also true.

2.1.(b) Suppose that G is QWUSC and payoff secure. If $\overline{x} \in X$ is not a Nash equilibrium, then by quasi-weak upper semicontinuity, some player i has a strategy $\hat{x}_i \in X_i$, $\epsilon > 0$ and a neighborhood \mathcal{N}^1 of \overline{x} such that for every $z \in \mathcal{N}^1$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}^1$ of z, $u_i(\hat{x}_i, \overline{x}_{-i}) > u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$. The payoff security of G implies that there exists a strategy y_i and a neighborhood \mathcal{N}^2 of \overline{x} such that $u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) \ge u_i(\hat{x}_i, \overline{x}_{-i}) - \frac{\epsilon}{2}$ for all $z \in \mathcal{N}^2$. Thus, for every $z \in \mathcal{N} = \mathcal{N}^1 \cap \mathcal{N}^2$ and its neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}$, there exists $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$ such that $u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) > u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \frac{\epsilon}{2}$.

2.1.(c) Suppose that G is WTLSC and QUSC. Then, if $\overline{x} \in X$ is not a Nash equilibrium, by WTLSC, there exists a player $i, y_i \in X_i, \epsilon > 0$ and a neighborhood \mathcal{N}^1 of \overline{x} such that $u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) > u_i(\overline{x}) + \epsilon$ for all $z \in \mathcal{N}^1$. The QUSC implies that for $i \in I, \overline{x} \in X$, and $\epsilon > 0$, there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{N}^2 of \overline{x} such that for every $z \in \mathcal{N}^2$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}^2$ of $z, u_i(\overline{x}) \ge u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) - \frac{\epsilon}{2}$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$. Thus, for every $z \in \mathcal{N} = \mathcal{N}^1 \cap \mathcal{N}^2$ and its neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}$, there exists $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$ such that $u_i(y_i, z_{-i}) > u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \frac{\epsilon}{2}$.

Thus, by Theorem 2.1, the game possesses a pure strategy Nash equilibrium. ■

PROOF OF THEOREM 3.1. For notational convenience, let i = 1. Define the following function by, for each $(x, y) \in X \times X$,

$$w(x,y) = \sup_{\mathcal{N} \in \Omega(x)} \inf_{\{z^1, z^2\} \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \left[u_1(y, z^1, ..., z^1) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)} \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}} u_1(z^2, z', ..., z') \right].$$

We first show that $w(x,x) \leq 0$ for each $x \in X$. Indeed, suppose, by way of contradiction, that w(x,x) > 0 for some $x \in X$. Choose $\epsilon > 0$ with $w(x,x) > 2\epsilon$. Then there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{N} of x such that for all z^1 and z^2 in \mathcal{N} , we have $u_1(x,z^1,...,z^1) > \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{(z^1,z^2)} \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1,z^2)}} u_1(z^2, z', ..., z') + \epsilon$. Then, for every $z \in \mathcal{N}$ and letting $z^2 = x$, we have $u_1(x, z, ..., z) > \sup_{\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_z} u_1(x, z', ..., z') + \epsilon$. In particular, taking $\mathcal{N}_z = \mathcal{N}$, we have $u_1(x, z, ..., z) > \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_1(x, z', ..., z') + \epsilon$ for all $z \in \mathcal{N}$. By definition of inf, for $\epsilon > 0$, there exists $z \in \mathcal{N}$ such that $u_1(x, z, ..., z) \leq \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_1(x, z', ..., z') + \frac{\epsilon}{2}$. Finally, we obtain $\inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_1(x, z', ..., z') + \epsilon < u_1(x, z, ..., z) \leq \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_1(x, z', ..., z') + \frac{\epsilon}{2}$, and consequently, we must have $\epsilon < 0$, a contradiction.

Also, for each $y \in X$, w(., y) is real-valued and lower semicontinuous on X from the proof of Theorem 2.1. Thus, $H(y) = \{x \in X : w(x, y) \le 0\}$ is closed in X, *i.e.*, cl H(y) = H(y) for all $y \in X$. Then, G is transfer closed-valued.¹⁰

¹⁰A correspondence $H: X \to 2^X$ is transfer closed-valued on X if for every $y \in X, x \notin H(y)$ implies that there exists a point $y' \in X$ such that $x \notin clH(y)$.

Moreover, since the game G is quasiconcave, H is transfer FS-convex.¹¹ To show this, suppose by way of contradiction that H is not transfer FS-convex. Then, there exists a finite subset of $\{y^1, y^2, ..., y^m\} \subseteq X$, a corresponding finite subset $\{x^l, ..., x^m\} \subseteq X$, and a subset J of $\{1, ..., m\}$ such that $\operatorname{co}\{x^j, j \in J\} \nsubseteq \bigcup_{j \in J} H(y^j)$. Thus, there exists $\overline{x} \in \operatorname{co}\{x^j, j \in J\}$ such that for each $j \in J$, $w(\overline{x}, y^j) > 0$. Choose $\epsilon > 0$ such that for each $j \in J$, $w(\overline{x}, y^j) > 2\epsilon$. Then, there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{N}^j of \overline{x} such that for all z^1 and z^2 in \mathcal{N}^j , we have

$$u_1(y^j, z^1, ..., z^1) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)} \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}} u_1(z^2, z', ..., z') \ge w(\overline{x}, y^j) - \epsilon > \epsilon.$$
(6.4)

Let $\widetilde{\mathcal{N}} = \bigcap_{j \in J} \mathcal{N}^j$. By the same arguments as in the proof of Theorem 2.1, we obtain that for each $z^2 \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}$ and $j \in J$, we have

$$\sup_{\mathcal{N}_{z^2} \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}} u_1(z^2, z', ..., z') \le \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{z^2} \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{z^2}} u_1(z^2, z', ..., z').$$
(6.5)

By (6.4) and (6.5), for each $(z^1, z^2) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}$ and each $j \in J$, we have $u_1(y^j, z^1, ..., z^1) > \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)} \subseteq \mathcal{N}^j} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}} u_1(z^2, z', ..., z') + \epsilon$. Therefore, for each $(z^1, z^2) \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}$, we have $\min_{j \in J} u_1(y^j, z^1, ..., z^1) \ge \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)} \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}} u_1(z^2, z', ..., z') + \epsilon$. Since the game G is quasiconcave, then $u_1(\overline{x}, z^1, ..., z^1) \ge \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)} \subseteq \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}} u_1(z^2, z', ..., z') + \epsilon$. ϵ for all $\{z^1, z^2\} \in \widetilde{\mathcal{N}}$. Hence,

$$\inf_{\{z^1,z^2\}\in\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \left[u_1(\overline{x},z^1,...,z^1) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{(z^1,z^2)}\subseteq\widetilde{\mathcal{N}}} \inf_{z'\in\mathcal{N}_{(z^1,z^2)}} u_1(z^2,z',...,z') \right] \ge \epsilon,$$

which means that $w(\overline{x}, \overline{x}) > 0$, contradicting to $w(x, x) \le 0$ for all $x \in X$. Therefore, H must be transfer FS-convex.

Therefore, by Lemma 1 of Tian (1993), $\bigcap_{y \in X} H(y)$ is nonempty and compact. Thus, there exists a point $\overline{x} \in X$ such that $w(\overline{x}, y) \leq 0$ for all $y \in X$. If \overline{x} is not a symmetric Nash equilibrium, by diagonal quasi-weak transfer continuity, there exists a player i, say, $i = 1, \overline{y} \in X$, $\epsilon > 0$, and a neighborhood \mathcal{N} of \overline{x} such that for every $(z^1, z^2) \in \mathcal{N}$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)} \subseteq \mathcal{N}$ of (z^1, z^2) , we have $u_1(\overline{y}, z^1, ..., z^1) > u_1(z^2, z', ..., z') + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}$. Then, for each $(z^1, z^2) \in \mathcal{N}$, $u_1(\overline{y}, z^1, ..., z^1) - \sup_{\mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)} \subseteq \mathcal{N}} \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}_{(z^1, z^2)}} u_1(z^2, z', ..., z') > \epsilon$. Thus, $w(\overline{x}, \overline{y}) > \epsilon$, a contradiction. Therefore, \overline{x} is a Nash equilibrium.

¹¹A correspondence $H: X \to 2^X$ is transfer FS-convex if for any finite subset $\{y^1, ..., y^m\} \subseteq X$, there exists a corresponding finite subset $\{x^1, ..., x^m\} \subseteq X$ such that for each $J \subseteq \{1, ..., m\}$, we have $co\{x^j, j \in J\} \subseteq \bigcup_{i \in J} H(y^j)$.

PROOF OF THEOREM 3.2. Define the following function by, for each $(x, y) \in X \times X$,

$$\varphi(x,y) = \sup_{\mathcal{N} \in \Omega(x)} \inf_{z \in \mathcal{N}} \left[u_1(y,z,...,z) - u_1(z,z,...,z) \right].$$

For each $y \in X$, the function $\varphi(., y)$ is real-valued and lower semicontinuous over X from the proof of Theorem 2.1. Thus, $K(y) = \{x \in X : \varphi(x, y) \le 0\}$ is closed in X, and therefore K is transfer closed-valued.

K is also transfer FS-convex. Suppose not. Then, there exists a finite subset of $\{y^1, y^2, ..., y^m\} \subseteq X$, a corresponding finite subset $\{x^l, ..., x^m\} \subseteq X$, and a subset J of $\{1, ..., m\}$ such that $\operatorname{co}\{x^j, j \in J\} \nsubseteq \bigcup_{j \in J} K(y^j)$. Thus, there exists $\overline{x} \in \operatorname{co}\{x^j, j \in J\}$ such that for each $j \in J$, $\varphi(\overline{x}, y^j) > 0$. Choose $\epsilon > 0$ such that for each $j \in J$, $\varphi(\overline{x}, y^j) > 2\epsilon$. Then, there exists a neighborhood \mathcal{N}^j of \overline{x} such that for all z in \mathcal{N}^j , we have

$$u_1(y^j, z, ..., z) - u_1(z, z, ..., z) \ge \varphi(\overline{x}, y^j) - \epsilon > \epsilon.$$
(6.6)

Let $z = \overline{x} \in \mathcal{N}^j$ for each $j \in J$. Then (6.6) becomes that

$$u_1(y^j, \overline{x}, ..., \overline{x}) \ge u_1(\overline{x}, \overline{x}, ..., \overline{x}) + \epsilon, \text{ for each } j \in J.$$
(6.7)

Then $\min_{j\in J} u_1(y^j, \overline{x}, ..., \overline{x}) \ge u_1(\overline{x}, \overline{x}, ..., \overline{x}) + \epsilon$. Since the game *G* is diagonally transfer quasiconcave, then $u_1(\overline{x}, \overline{x}, ..., \overline{x}) \ge u_1(\overline{x}, \overline{x}, ..., \overline{x}) + \epsilon$. Hence, $\epsilon < 0$, which is a contradiction. Therefore, *K* must be transfer FS-convex.

Then, by Lemma 1 of Tian (1993), $\bigcap_{y \in X} K(y)$ is nonempty and compact. Thus, there exists a point $\overline{x} \in X$ such that $\varphi(\overline{x}, y) \leq 0$ for all $y \in X$. If \overline{x} is not a symmetric Nash equilibrium, by diagonal weak transfer continuity, there exists a player $i = 1, \overline{y} \in X, \epsilon > 0$, and a neighborhood \mathcal{N} of \overline{x} such that $u_i(\overline{y}, z, ..., z) > u_i(z, z, ..., z) + \epsilon$ for every $z \in \mathcal{N}$. Thus, $\varphi(\overline{x}, \overline{y}) > \epsilon$, a contradiction. Therefore, \overline{x} is a symmetric Nash equilibrium.

PROOF OF THEOREM 4.1. For each $x \in X$, we have $F_i(x, x_i) \leq 0$ by the same proof as in Theorem 2.1. For each *i* and every $x_i \in X_i$, the function $F_i(., y_i)$ is lower semicontinuous on *X*. Consider the following correspondence $C : X \rightrightarrows X$ defined by $C(x) = \prod_{i \in I} C_i(x)$ such that $C_i : X \rightrightarrows X_i$ and $C_i(x) = \{y_i \in X_i : F_i(x, y_i) > 0\}$. Since the function $F_i(x, .)$ is quasiconcave, then C(x) is convex in *X*. For each $x \in X$, by lower semicontinuity of $F_i(., y_i)$, $C^{-1}(y)$ is open in *X* for each $y \in X$. Then, by Yannelis and Prabhakar Theorem, there exists $\overline{x} \in X$ such that $C(\overline{x}) = \emptyset$. Therefore, for each $i \in I$ and each $y_i \in X_i$, $F_i(\overline{x}, y_i) \leq 0$. If \overline{x} is not a Nash equilibrium, then by pseudo quasi-weak transfer continuity, there exists a player *i*, strategy $\overline{y}_i, \epsilon > 0$, and a neighborhood \mathcal{N} of \overline{x} such that for each $z \in \mathcal{N}$, $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) > u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}$. Then, for each $z \in \mathcal{N}$, we have $u_i(\overline{y}_i, z_{-i}) - \inf_{z' \in \mathcal{N}} u_i(z_i, z'_{-i}) > \epsilon$, and thus, $F_i(\overline{x}, \overline{y}_i) > \epsilon$, a contradiction. Therefore, \overline{x} is a Nash equilibrium.

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 4.1. Let $G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ be better-reply secure. Suppose, by way of contradiction, that the game is not pseudo quasi-weakly transfer continuous. Then, there exists a nonequilibrium $x^* \in X$ such that for all player $j, \epsilon > 0$, every neighborhood \mathcal{N} of x^* , and all y_j , there exists $x' \in \mathcal{N}$ satisfying

$$u_j(y_j, x'_{-j}) \le u_j(x'_j, x''_{-j}) + \epsilon$$
, for all $x'' \in \mathcal{N}$.

Letting \overline{u} be the limit of the vector of payoffs corresponding to some sequence of strategies converging to x^* , and U^* be the set of all such points, which is a compact set by the boundedness of payoffs, we have $(x^*, \overline{u}) \in cl(\Gamma)$ for all $\overline{u} \in U^*$. Then, for each $(x^*, \overline{u}) \in cl(\Gamma)$ with $\overline{u} \in U^*$, there exists a player i, a strategy \overline{y}_i , $\epsilon > 0$ and a neighborhood $\overline{\mathcal{N}}$ of x^* such that $u_i(\overline{y}_i, x'_{-i}) > \overline{u}_i + \epsilon$ for all $x' \in \overline{\mathcal{N}}$. Then $\inf_{x' \in \overline{\mathcal{N}}} u_i(\overline{y}_i, x'_{-i}) \geq \overline{u}_i + \epsilon$. Let U_i^* be the projection of U^* to coordinate i and

$$u_i^* = \sup\{\overline{u}_i \in U_i^* : \inf_{x' \in \overline{\mathcal{N}}} u_i(\overline{y}_i, x'_{-i}) \ge \overline{u}_i + \epsilon\}.$$

Then, for $\epsilon/2>0,$ there is a neighborhood $\mathcal{N}^{i,*}$ of x^* and a strategy y_i^* such that

$$\inf_{x' \in \mathcal{N}^{i,*}} u_i(y_i^*, x'_{-i}) \ge (u_i^* + \epsilon) - \epsilon/2 = u_i^* + \epsilon/2.$$
(6.8)

Now, since the game is not pseudo quasi-weakly transfer continuous, then for a directed system of neighborhoods $\{\mathcal{N}^k\}_k$ of x^* , a sequence $\{\epsilon^k\}_k$ converging to 0, and every $j \in I$, there exists a sequence $\{x^{j,k}\}_k$ with $x^{j,k} \in \mathcal{N}^k$ so that $\{x^{j,k}\}_k$ converges to x^* and

$$u_j(y_j^*, x_{-j}^{j,k}) \le u_j(x_j^{j,k}, x_{-j}') + \epsilon^k$$
, for each $x' \in \mathcal{N}^k$. (6.9)

Consider the following sequence: for each k, let $\tilde{x}^k = (x_1^{1,k}, ..., x_n^{n,k})$. Since for each $j \in I$, $x^{j,k} \in \mathcal{N}^k$ and $\{x^{j,k}\}_k$ converges to x^* , then $\tilde{x}^k \in \mathcal{N}^k$ and the sequence $\{\tilde{x}^k\}_k$ converges to x^* . Therefore, inequality (6.9) becomes

$$u_j(y_j^*, x_{-j}^{j,k}) \le u_j(x_j^{j,k}, \tilde{x}_{-j}^k) = u_j(\tilde{x}^k) + \epsilon^k$$
, for each $k, j \in I$. (6.10)

Assume that $\{u(\tilde{x}^k)\}_k$ converges and $\tilde{u} = \lim_{k \to \infty} u(\tilde{x}^k)$. Hence, $(x^*, \tilde{u}) \in cl(\Gamma)$ with $\tilde{u} \in U^*$, then there exists a player $i \in I$ such that $\tilde{u}_i \leq u_i^*$. Thus, for $\epsilon/3 > 0$, there exists k_1 such that whenever $k > k_1$, we have $u_i(y_i^*, x_{-i}^{i,k}) \leq u_i^* + \epsilon/3 \leq \inf_{x' \in \mathcal{N}^{i,*}} u_i(y_i^*, x'_{-i}) - \epsilon/6$. Then for $k > k_1$, we obtain

$$u_i(y_i^*, x_{-i}^{i,k}) \le u_i(y_i^*, x_{-i}') - \epsilon/6, \text{ for each } x' \in \mathcal{N}^{i,*}.$$
(6.11)

Since the sequence $\{x^{i,k}\}_k$ converges to x^* , then for $\mathcal{N}^{i,*}$, there exists k_2 such that for $k > k_2$, we have $x^{i,k} \in \mathcal{N}^{i,*}$. Thus, by (6.11) for $k > \max(k_1, k_2)$, we have $u_i(y_i^*, x_{-i}^{i,k}) \le u_i(y_i^*, x_{-i}^{i,k}) - \epsilon/6$,

which is impossible. Hence, the game must be pseudo quasi-weakly transfer continuous.

PROOF OF THEOREM 4.2. Sufficiency. For each $y \in X$, let

$$F(y) = \{ x \in X : u_i(y_i, x_{-i}) \le u_i(x), \ \forall i \in I \}.$$

It is clear that G is weakly transfer quasi-continuous if and only if F is transfer closed-valued.

For $y \in X$, let $\overline{F}(y) = \operatorname{cl} F(y)$. Then $\overline{F}(y)$ is closed, and by the strong diagonal transfer quasiconcavity, it is also transfer FS-convex. By Lemma 1 in Tian (1993), we know that $\bigcap_{y \in X} F(y) = \bigcap_{y \in X} \overline{F}(y) \neq \emptyset$. Thus, there exists a strategy profile $\overline{x} \in X$ such that

 $u_i(y_i, \overline{x}_{-i}) \leq u_i(\overline{x})$, for all $y \in X$ and $i \in I$.

Thus \overline{x} is a pure strategy Nash equilibrium of the game G.

Necessity: Suppose the game Γ has a pure strategy Nash equilibrium $x^* \in X$. We want to show that it is strongly diagonal transfer quasiconcave in y. Indeed, for any finite subset $\{y^1, \ldots, y^m\} \subset X$, let the corresponding finite subset $X^m = \{x^1, \ldots, x^m\} = \{x^*\}$. Then for any subset $\{x^{k^1}, x^{k^2}, \ldots, x^{k^s}\} \subset X^m = \{x^*\}, 1 \le s \le m, x \in co\{x^{k^1}, x^{k^2}, \ldots, x^{k^s}\} = \{x^*\},$ and $y \in \{y^{k^1}, y^{k^2}, \ldots, y^{k^s}\}$, we have

$$u_i(y_i, x_{-i}) = u_i(y_i, x_{-i}^*) \le u_i(x_i^*, x_{-i}^*) = u_i(x_i, x_{-i}).$$

Hence U is strongly diagonal transfer quasiconcave in x.

PROOF OF THEOREM 4.3. Define a surrogate game $G^0 = (\tilde{X}_i, \tilde{u}_i)_{i \in I_0}$ as follows: $I_0 = I \cup \{0\}, \tilde{X}_i = X$ if i = 0 and $\tilde{X}_i = X_i$ if $i \in I$, and $\tilde{u}_i : \tilde{X} = X \times X \to \mathbb{R}$ by $\tilde{u}_i(x, y) = \Psi_i(x, y_i)$ if $i \in I$ and $\tilde{u}_0(x, y) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } x = y, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$

We first show that G has a Nash equilibrium if G^0 has an equilibrium. Indeed, let $(\overline{x}, \overline{y})$ be a Nash equilibrium of surrogate game G^0 . Then, by definition of the payoff \tilde{u}_0 , we must have $\overline{x} = \overline{y}$, otherwise it cannot be a Nash equilibrium. Then it is clear that \overline{x} is a Nash equilibrium of G.

Now we show that the surrogate game G^0 has an equilibrium. Fix any nonequilibrium strategy $\tilde{x} = (x, y)$ of G^0 . Then we need distinguish two cases.

Case 1) $x \neq y$. Then choose a neighborhood $\mathcal{V}_{(x,y)} \subset X \times X$ such that for each $(z^1, z^2) \in \mathcal{V}_{(x,y)}$ with $z^1 \neq z^2$ and a well-behaved correspondence $\phi_0 : \mathcal{V}_{(x,y)} \rightrightarrows X$ defined by $\phi_0(z^1, z^2) = \{z^1\}$, we have $\tilde{u}_0(z^1, z^1) = 1 > 0 = \tilde{u}_0(z^1, z^2)$, for each $(z^1, z^2) \in \mathcal{V}_{(x,y)}$. **Case 2**) x = y. Then, by the Ψ -correspondence transfer continuity of G, the surrogate game G^0 is continuously secure in $(x, x)^{12}$ (see Barelli and Meneghel (2013)).

Thus, in either case, the surrogate game G^0 is continuously secure, and consequently, by Theorem 2.2 of Barelli and Meneghel (2013), it has a Nash equilibrium $(\overline{x}, \overline{x})$, which implies that \overline{x} is a Nash equilibrium of G.

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 5.1. Suppose x is not an equilibrium. Then some player i has a strategy y_i such that $u_i(y_i, x_{-i}) > u_i(x)$, i.e., $F_i(y_i, S_i(y_i, x_{-i})) > F_i(x_i, S_i(x))$. If $(y_i, x_{-i}) \in X \setminus D_i$, then by Assumption 3, there exists a player $j \in I$, a deviation strategy profile \bar{y} , $\epsilon > 0$, and a neighborhood $\mathcal{V}(x)$ of x such that for every $z \in \mathcal{V}(x)$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}_x$ of z, $F_j(\bar{y}_j, S_j(\bar{y}_j, z_{-j})) > F_j(z_j, S_j(z_j, z'_{-j})) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$, *i.e.*, $u_j(y'_j, z_{-j}) > u_j(z_j, z'_{-j}) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$. If $(y_i, x_{-i}) \in D_i$, then by Assumption 2, there exists a player $j \in I$ and \bar{y}_j such that $(\bar{y}_j, x_{-j}) \in X \setminus D_j$ and $F_j(\bar{y}_j, S_j(\bar{y}_j, x_{-j})) > F_j(x_j, S_j(x))$. Thus, by Assumption 3, there exists a player $k \in I$, a deviation strategy profile \tilde{y} , $\epsilon > 0$, and a neighborhood $\mathcal{V}(x)$ of x such that for every $z \in \mathcal{V}(x)$ and every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_z \subseteq \mathcal{N}_x$ of z, $F_k(\tilde{y}_k, S_k(\tilde{y}_k, z_{-k})) > F_j(z_k, S_k(z_k, z'_{-k})) + \epsilon$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$, *i.e.*, $u_k(\tilde{y}_k, z_{-k}) > u_k(z_k, z'_{-k})$ for some $z' \in \mathcal{N}_z$. Therefore, the game is quasi-weakly transfer continuous. Since it is also compact and quasiconcave, by Theorem 2.1, it has a pure strategy Nash equilibrium.

PROOF OF PROPOSITION 5.2. Suppose p is not an equilibrium. Then some player i has a strategy q_i such that $\pi_i(q_i, p_{-i}) > \pi_i(p)$. If $(q_i, p_{-i}) \in P^n \setminus A_i$, then by Assumption 3', there exists a player $j \in I$, a deviation strategy profile \bar{q}_j and a neighborhood \mathcal{N}_p of p such that for every $r \in \mathcal{N}_p$, every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_r \subseteq \mathcal{N}_p$ of r, $\pi_j(\bar{q}_j, r_{-i}) > \pi_j(r_j, r'_{-j}) + \epsilon$, for some $r' \in \mathcal{N}_r$. If $(q_i, p_{-i}) \in A_i$, then by Assumption 2', there exists a firm $j \in I$, and \bar{q}_j such that $(\bar{q}_j, p_{-i}) \in P^n \setminus A_j$ and $\pi_j(\bar{q}_j, p_{-i}) > \pi_i(p)$. Thus, by Assumption 3, there exists a player $j \in I$, a deviation strategy profile \bar{q}_j and a neighborhood \mathcal{N}_p of p such that for every $r \in \mathcal{N}_p$, every neighborhood $\mathcal{N}_r \subseteq \mathcal{N}_p$ of $r, \pi_j(\bar{q}_j, r_{-i}) > \pi_j(r_j, r'_{-j}) + \epsilon$, for some $r' \in \mathcal{N}_r$. Therefore, the game is quasi-weakly transfer continuous. Since the game is also compact, convex, and quasiconcave, by Theorem 2.1, it has a pure strategy Nash equilibrium.

- (1) for each $t \in \mathcal{N}$ and $i \in I$, we have $\phi_{x,i}(t) \subseteq B_i(t, \alpha_i)$,
- (2) for each $z \in \mathcal{N}$, there exists a player j for whom $z_j \notin coB_j(z, \alpha_j)$,

where $B_i(x, \alpha_i) = \{y_i \in X_i \text{ such that } u_i(y_i, x_{-i}) \ge \alpha_i\}.$

 $^{{}^{12}}G = (X_i, u_i)_{i \in I}$ is continuously secure at x where x is not an equilibrium. Then there is a neighborhood \mathcal{N} of x, $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^n$, and a well-behaved correspondence $\phi_x : \mathcal{N} \twoheadrightarrow X$ so that

References

- ALIPRANTIS, C.B., BORDER, K.C., 2006. Infinite Dimensional Analysis: A Hitch-hiker's Guide, Third Edition, Springer.
- BAGH, A., JOFRE, A., 2006. Reciprocal Upper Semicontinuity and Better Reply Secure Games: A Comment. *Econometrica* 74, 1715–1721.
- BARELLI, P., MENEGHEL, I., 2013. A Note on the Equilibrium Existence Problem in Discontinuous Games. *Econometrica* 81, 813–824.
- BAYE, M.R., TIAN, G., ZHOU, J., 1993. Characterizations of the Existence of Equilibria in Games with Discontinuous and Non-Quasiconcave Payoffs. *The Review of Economic Studies* 60, 935–948.
- BERTRAND, J., 1883. Theorie Mathematique de la Richesse Sociale. Journal des Savants 67, 499-508.
- CARMONA, G., 2009. An Existence Result for Discontinuous Games. *Journal of Economic Theory* 144, 1333-1340.
- CARMONA, G., 2011. Understanding Some Recent Existence Results for Discontinuous Games. *Economic Theory* 39, 31–45.
- DASGUPTA, P., MASKIN, E., 1986. The Existence of Equilibrium in Discontinuous Economic Games, I: Theory. *The Review of Economic Studies* 53, 1–26.
- DEBREU, G., 1952. A Social Equilibrium Existence Theorem. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U.S.A.* 38.
- HOTELLING, H., 1929. Stability in Competition. Economic Journal 39, 41-57.
- JACKSON, M.O., 2009. Non-Existence of Equilibrium in Vickrey, Second-Price, and English Auctions. *Review of Economic Design* 13, 137–145.
- MCLENNAN, A., MONTEIRO, P. K., TOURKY, R., 2011. Games with Discontinuous Payoffs: a Strengthening of Reny's Existence Theorem. *Econometrica* 79, 1643–1664.
- MCMANUS, M., 1964. Equilibrium, Numbers and Size in Cournot Oligopoly. *Yorkshire Bulletin of Social* and Economic Research 16, 68–75.
- MILGROM, P., ROBERTS, H., 1990. Rationalizability, Learning, and Equilibrium in Games with Strategic Complementarities. *Econometrica* 58, 1255–1277.
- MILGROM, P., WEBER, R., 1985. Distributional Strategies for Games with Incomplete Information. *Mathematics of Operations Research* 10, 619–632.
- MORGAN, J., SCALZO, V., 2007. Pseudocontinuous Functions and Existence of Nash Equilibria. *Journal* of Mathematical Economics 43, 174–183.
- NASH, J., 1950. Equilibrium Points in n-Person Games. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 36, 48–49.

NASH, J.F., 1951. Noncooperative Games. Annals of Mathematics 54, 286-295.

- NESSAH, R., 2011. Generalized Weak Transfer Continuity and Nash Equilibrium. Journal of Mathematical Economics 47, 659–662.
- NESSAH, R., TIAN, G., 2009. The Existence of Equilibria in Discontinuous Games, mimeo.
- NESSAH, R., TIAN, G., 2013. Existence of Solution of Minimax Inequalities, Equilibria in Games and Fixed Points without Convexity and Compactness Assumptions. *Journal of Optimization Theory and Applications* 157, 75–95.
- NISHIMURA, K., FRIEDMAN, J., 1981. Existence of Nash Equilibrium in *n*-Person Games without Quasi-Concavity. *International Economic Review* 22, 637–648.
- PROKOPOVYCH, P., 2011. On Equilibrium Existence in Payoff Secure Games. Economic Theory 48, 5-16.
- PROKOPOVYCH, P. 2013. The Single Deviation Property in Games with Discontinuous Payoffs. *Economic Theory* 53, 383–402.
- RENY, P. J., 1999. On the Existence of Pure and Mixed Strategy Nash Equilibria in Discontinuous Games. *Econometrica* 67, 1029–1056.
- RENY, P. J., 2009. Further Results on the Existence of Nash Equilibria in Discontinuous Games, mimeo.
- ROBERTS, J., SONNENSCHEIN, H., 1977. On the Foundations of the Theory of Monopolistic Competition. *Econometrica* 45, 101–113.
- ROSEN, J.B., 1965. Existence and Uniqueness of Equilibrium Point for Concave n-Person Games. *Econo*metrica 33, 520–534.
- ROTHSTEIN, P., 2007. Discontinuous Payoffs, Shared Resources, and Games of Fiscal Competition: Existence of Pure Strategy Nash Equilibrium. *Journal of Public Economic Theory* 9, 335–368.
- SIMON, L., 1987. Games with Discontinuous Payoffs. Review of Economic Studies 54, 569–597.
- SIMON, L., ZAME, W., 1990. Discontinuous Games and Endogenous Sharing Rules. *Econometrica* 58, 861–872.
- TIAN, G., 1992a. Generalizations of the FKKM Theorem and Ky Fan Minimax Inequality, with Applications to Maximal Elements, Price Equilibrium, and Complementarity. *Journal of Mathematical Analysis* and Applications 170, 457–471.
- TIAN, G., 1992b. Existence of Equilibrium in Abstract Economies with Discontinuous Payoffs and Non-Compact Choice Spaces. *Journal of Mathematical Economics* 21, 379–388.
- TIAN, G., 1992c. On the Existence of Equilibria in Generalized Games. International Journal of Game Theory 20, 247–254.
- TIAN, G., 1993. Necessary and Sufficient Conditions for Maximization of a Class of Preference Relations. *The Review of Economic Studies* 60, 949–958.

- TIAN, G., 2009. Existence of Equilibria in Games with Arbitrary Strategy Spaces and Payoffs: A Full Characterization, mimeo.
- TIAN, G., ZHOU, J., 1992. The Maximum Theorem and the Existence of Nash Equilibrium of (Generalized) Games Without Lower Semicontinuities. *Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications* 166, 351-364.
- TIAN, G., ZHOU, J., 1995. Transfer Continuities, Generalizations of the Weierstrass and Maximum Theorems: A Full Characterization. *Journal of Mathematical Economics* 24, 281–303.
- TOPKIS, D. M., 1979. Equilibrium Points in Nonzero-Sum *n*-Person Submodular Games. SIAM Journal on Control and Optimization 17, 773–787.
- VIVES, X., 1990. Nash Equilibrium with Strategic Complementarities. *Journal of Mathematical Economics* 19, 305–321.
- YANNELIS, N.C., PRABHAKAR, N.D. 1983. Existence of Maximal Elements and Equilibria in Linear Topological Spaces. *Journal of Mathematical Economics* 12, 233–245.
- YAO, J.C. 1992. Nash Equilibria in *n*-Person Games without Convexity. *Applied Mathematics Letters* 5, 67–69.